TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




JUNE 13, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Janine Soule, Natasha Shuster, Nick Bove, Dick Hughes, Marc Farmilette and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie

The Supervisor called the public meeting to order at 6:50 pm and Councilman Walker opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:50 PM Supervisor Pelham read allowed the following Notice of Public Hearing:  “Notice is hereby given that the public hearing shall be held before the Town Board of the Town of Windham at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY on June 13, 2019 @ 6:50pm to receive public feedback on updates to the Water Law concerning out of district water users and charges for improved, unconnected properties.  All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time.  By Order of the Windham Town Board”.  Councilman Murray made a motion to recess the public hearing at 6:51pm, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Councilman Murray made a motion to open the public hearing at 6:53pm as more people came in, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  No one wished to speak.  Councilman Van Valin made a motion at 6:54pm to recess the public hearing, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Supervisor Pelham with no comments from the public, Councilman Murray made a motion at 7:00 pm to close the public hearing, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
Supervisor Pelham opened the Regular Town Board Meeting at 7:00 pm.
THE MINUTES OF THE MAY 23, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. A letter from Fred Grober Senior Engineer; has been sent to Cornerstone Restoration concerning the incomplete work at the Centre Property as well as the work on Main Street and the remaining work at WWTP. Cornerstone Restoration has been put on Notice that he has until June 21, 2019 to complete the work at the Centre Property; June 28, 2019 to complete the work on Main Street and July 5, 2019 to complete the work at WWTP.  July 5, 2019 Cornerstone must be completed with this contract in its entirety.  John handed to the Board and the audience various drome pictures of the Centre Property steeple, showing areas that are in need of repair, and the WWTP property.  John handed to the Board a draft layout for the new proposed Ambulance Building to be built near the WWTP along with a rough draft of proposed square footage estimates. Mad Brook, we will get back to DEP with the comments they have, we would like to get this project finished this construction season. At a prior meeting there was conversation about a lift connection between Windham Mountain and Main Street. John has had a good conversation with Chip Seamans, as he likes the idea of somehow connecting with Main Street.  The reception of the idea was very good. We have had conversations of rehabbing the town hall building. John gave to the Board a series of draft floor plan layout ideas of improving the town hall building.  These ideas would bring the building up to a more modern space.  This will help the Police Dept with the facility that they need. John suggested offering a base bid price with some alternate bids to choose from.  Kevin Schwenzfeier has been working on the grant for the Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive Plan the town has is dated and needs to be updated.  
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2.WINDHAM LIBRARY SUMMER PROGRAM requests permission to use the Centre Property for Magical Unicorn Party Workshop on Tuesday, August 6 @ 11:00am; Galaxy Slime Making on Wednesday, August 7 @ 1:00-2:30 pm and a Painting Class with Patti Ferra on Thursday, August 15 @ 6:00-8:00 pm.  A motion to approve all three above requests was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  23ARTS INITIATIVE Chandra Knotts Directors requests permission for Borges in Tango led by pianist Chris Pattishall for 23Arts and the Windham Foundation, rehearsal on Friday, August 16 @ 10:00 am to 10:30 pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 

3.REQUEST FOR OUTDOOR FIREWORKS DISPLAY PERMIT Young Explosives Corp. for the July 4TH, 2019 fireworks display put on by the Town of Windham. Fireworks will be displayed at Ski Windham overflow parking lot off Route 12 (South Street), Windham.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor; Councilman Peters abstains as he is an employee of Ski Windham.
4.RECEIVED $500 DONATION from the Windham Foundation for July 4th Fireworks Display.  Phyllis Parrish Windham Foundation Board Member has sent a letter to the Town of Windham Fireworks Committee along with a check for $500 to be used for this year’s firework display.  Supervisor Pelham will send a letter of Thank you to the Windham Foundation.
5.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE is requesting from the Town of Windham 8 large trash cans with liners and 8 orange cones for the 4th of July Event.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington will provide the above request per Windham Town Board.
The Supervisor asked Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington about the DOT crosswalk areas if they will be painted by July 4, 2019.  Gary has put in a call to DOT asking if this can be done.  The crosswalk signs are out throughout town and are being used.  The Thompson House and Winwood have had their signs out.  The one at the Windham Country Club had been destroyed last season. He has also asked the staff at WAJ to put the crosswalk sign out, but that is not working well. We have a few more crosswalk signs that will be put out for the bigger events.

6.PLANNING BOARD IS RECOMMENDING GNH Lumber to the Town Board for a sign variance for a 70” x 120”, 58’ sq. ft. sign above the front opening entrance of their storage building. The Windham Town Board has approved the size of the sign and location.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

7.THE FOLLOWING EVENT BANNERS are requesting permission to hang banners over State Route 23, Windham (a Perm 33 Non-Utility NYS DOT Highway Work Permit Application has been submitted for each request).  Windham Mountain Resort is hosting on August 3rd & 4th, 2019 “KEG, RATTLE & ROLL”, Beer, Wine & Music Festival. The banner is to be hung up for the time period from July 3 to August 5, 2019.  A motion to approve banner was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, Councilman Peters abstains as he is an employee of Windham Mountain.
The Greek Orthodox Church of Assumption is hosting on August 15th, 16th, 17th & 18th, 2019 the “Greek Festivals”. The banner is to be hung up for the time period from August 5 to August 20, 2019.  A motion to approve banner was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. The Windham Chamber of Commerce is hosting on October 12th & 13th, 2019 Columbus Day Weekend “Windham Autumn Affair”. The banner is to be hung up for the time period from September 13 to October 18, 2019.  A motion to approve banner was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
8.DEPUTY TOWN CLERK/CLERICAL Janine Soule is requesting permission to take an on-line class for Notary Public.  The cost of the on-line class is $99.00.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 

9.LETTER RECEIVED from RK Hite & Co., Inc. regarding town property tax map #95.00-1-212 for the County Road 12 (South Street) Bicycle Lane construction project. This is a Greene County project starting from NY Route 296 to the Windham Mountain Resort. RK Hite has been 
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hired by Greene County. Starting June 13, 2019, they are making appointments to meet with all property owners impacted by this project. Councilman Peters has contacted Nancy A. Millin, Property Rights Specials, she was asking for an easement from the Town of Windham.  No easement is needed per Nancy Mullin in a phone conversation with Councilman Peters. She has spoken with the engineers for this project, the property tax map in question is very small and the Town of Windham does not need to meet with RK Hite.
10.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR MARCH (Justice Stevens $4,433.00) & MAY (Justice McCarthy $2,315.00) 2019, was noted by the Board.
11.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #28 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 

12.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #156-19: Awarding Fuel Oil Bid; GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #160-19: Awarding Bids to Purchase Materials-Highway Department; GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #161-19: Awarding Bid for Washed and Screened Crushed Stone.

13.VFW POST 1545 requests permission to hold tag day on June 15, 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
14.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.  She has made the correction requested by the Town Board for the Contract Agreement with Amanda Rion. A motion to approve the contract with correction made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
15.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The Highway Dept is fully trained and in compliance with all the new State Mandates. Gary has met with the representatives from the Governor’s Office Storm Recovery they are providing the funding for the NY Rising, the Engineering Firm for the South Street Stormwater Project and Greene County Highway officials.  Gary has a copy of the final design for the project, should anyone be interested in reviewing.  Everyone is very happy. He has officially requested from NYSDOT about them painting all the crosswalks in town. They are going to do their best. As per the last board meeting, Gary has done a walk-thru with a punch list on the Windham Path.  There are six severe trip hazards safety issues on the bridge edges. The Chief of Police with one Officer on Duty and Gary has made some temporary fixes to these danger areas. The following week, three-highway guys were able to work on some of the washed-out areas.  There is a severe erosion problem below the pharmacy at the stream edge the path is about 2 feet away from going into the water. The bank is just sliding and giving away.  The other issue is at the southeast corner close to the stream, a lot of water that leaches out on the property line it leaches through the stone wall.
Overall the path appears to be in good condition.  He has spoken to Josh Vital at WWTP concerning the seal coating of the parking lot and the highway garage area this needs to be done.  The backhoe’s one-year warrantee will soon be expiring and we will need to extend the warrantee if we are keeping it.  The operations of mowing the parks, they guys are staying ahead regardless of all the rain we are having. The mowing of the shoulders of the town roads has started. We are hot mix paving East Windham tomorrow, about 1400 ton of top down.  Gorman Group who does the oil and stoning is here and ready to go with a target date on Monday. However, Monday’s weather forecast says rain. We are looking at about 5 miles of road to seal this year. Gary wants to make note that he has already used 50% of this season’s sand and salt budget to finish up last winter.  
Supervisor Pelham would like to speak about the lease agreement with DOT for the salt storage building it is due to expire September, 2019. They do use the area that they lease from us, mainly for salt storage. In Gary’s opinion the space that is there would be extremely valuable to the highway department.  Supervisor Pelham, the rent has not changed since 1990. Gary suggested meeting with lead engineer in Cairo.  The Board will look at this another time to be tabled.  
Nick Bove would like to speak about the Windham Path. WARF has budgeted funds for the east side to help with the maintenance of the Windham Path. The offer is there if the highway is 
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really busy, WARF is willing to do the work. They do have the machine equipment but need permission from the Town to enter onto the property.  
16.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. The Chief would like to apologize to the Board as he gave out incorrect information.  The correction is the part-time Sergeant is making $1.00 per hour more than full-timer per hour. We are very happy to have him.  This past week about 33 town employees have been trained for the Policy against Discrimination & Harassment. Car 7386 is being used more lights, radio and control unit siren are now in working order.  The newer car is hardly used.  The Police have limited staffing right now with covering the shifts.  Officer Rogers will be sent to Durham PD for active shooter training.
17.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker will write another letter to the Justices requesting better communications with the town hall staff as there has been an issue again.  Councilman Peters would like to thank Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington and Police Chief Tryland for their help with the Path.  Councilman Peters has two sample dog leash law signs for the Windham Path. He has passed to the Board for their review and which do they like as he will order two for the Windham Path.  He has spoken to the representative for SpectroTel to switch our current phone line provider Magna 5 to save money per line.  Magna5 is charging about $1500 per month for all our telephones, SpectroTel will charge us $1,000 per month for the same service. We will keep our existing phone numbers.  It is all delivered through Verizon.  SpectroTel is asking us to sign a 3-year contract of savings.  Councilman Peters recommends to the Board that we change our phone providers.  Once the contract is received, Councilman Peters may invite SpectroTel to our next board meeting.   He has also looked into a new phone system but at this time it is not economical to change.  Councilman Peters is currently working with our Town Labor Attorney on an employee’s hand book, concerning town policies.  In it will be discussed the use of cell phones/electronic use. Councilman Peters and Police Chief Tryland are working together on this research to find a hand book that will be suitable for the Town of Windham. Councilman Van Valin Centre Property project, the contractor was ignoring some contractual obligations, which prompts us to take a legal step.   This prompts the town to take the next level. Councilman Van Valin is interested in a new option for the lawn to be sodded instead of seeding the lawn as this will take too long to grow with the upcoming holiday events.  The metal roofing on the steeple is loose.  L & G Roofing has been contacted for the emergency metal roofing work to be done.  Another concern is the roof on the Hickory Hill Pump Station needs to be replaced.  He would like to have all the pump station roofs reviewed if they need new roofs.  He would also like John to address some other issues on the draft floor plan of the town hall building for inside bells/buzzards, signage naming each office for the public to find correctly. Natasha Shuster asked about the contract concerning the Centre Property when did the contractor first break the contract? Councilman Van Valin, there were some scheduling issues with the stone from the quarry being ordered before the quarry shuts down for the winter.  The stone was never actually ordered.  There were weather zoning issues, elevation differences and frost issues. The bidder just had a lack of knowledge of the area. John Brust there is an end date in the contract and when it looks like they are not going to make that date we have a series of conversations. We do not want to terminate them for a lawsuit, so we let them finish the job. There is an assumption that the company doing the bidding knows what they are bidding on with all kinds of conditions and scheduling.  Councilman Murray the contractor as finally finished the siding on the town hall building by the outside electrical box.  The Record’s storage room at the highway building has been completed.  It is ready for shelving units and records to be moved over. The shelving units will need a ladder on wheels as each record box could weigh up to 45 pounds. This will avoid employee injury. Attorney Larry Gardner he is finishing up the lease with Dianne Bunce the small property behind Library Road.  The Court grievance tax case has been settled; an Appraiser did not have to be hired.  Assessor Bob Rhoades did a good job, the assessment did come down and there will be a little amount of a refund.  Supervisor Pelham received a note from the bookkeeper concerning the town’s electric supplier, as three quotes have been received for the Board’s approval.  Marathon Energy has been recommended.  They are offering $0.05210 per kwh to reduce our energy spend by 6.04% and estimated savings of $3,323.40 (year) $276.95 (month).  The Supervisor recommends Marathon Energy.  Yesterday, June 12, 2019 was Cindy Nelson’s 30-year Anniversary working for the Town of Windham. The Board would like the Supervisor to send her a thank you note of her service.
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COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC:  Nick Bove is interested in the parcel at County Route 40/56 parking lot now that it is freed up. WARF has a grant to develop this to a trail head parking with a kiosk.  Gary stated there is a deed restriction on this property and it is very strict.  
Nick Bove has property located at the corner of South Street and State Route 296.  He is interested in hooking into the new town water system. Councilman Murray, there is no application fee to hook up.  Nick will have to hire a contractor to hook up and the Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz will have to inspect the line as it goes in. Councilman Peters you are not mandated by the town to hook up, you will be mandated by the Dept. of Health because you have a restaurant. If you don’t hook into the water system, there is a debt service, that the water dept took on to improve your property and you will be required to pay this.  You will need a water meter.  Kyle will be reading all the water meters for billing.  Natasha Shuster the ambulance building will the police be in this building as well? Councilman Murray it will just be an ambulance building. He explained about the rehabbing of the town hall building to help provide better space for the police and court. Is the town looking into a grant for all of this? Councilman Murray we have been looking for the last 3-4 years.  John Brust explained about the CFA grant application that is due soon.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS June 13, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #11-G contained vouchers #390-444, totaling $38,429.20 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #121-134, totaling $8,592.66 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #150-166, totaling $9,040.21 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #40-47, totaling $2,397.98 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
NY RISING WARRANT #25 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook & South Street Stormwater) contained vouchers #46-48, totaling $98,005.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #12-P for General contained 11 claims, totaling $10,725.87 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims; totaling $14,408.32 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 6 claims; totaling $9,022.87                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #12-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,816.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #12-P contained 3 claims, totaling $448.35 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:12 pm to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss possible litigation, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust and Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:30 pm to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:30 pm on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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